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FINANCE COMMITTEE
MINUTES 
September 8, 2016
Regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Thursday, September 8, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the Finance Committee Room, Town Hall, with the following members present:   J. Denneen, D. Bruce, S. Lawson, K. Guyette, R. Nottebart, M.  Trudell,  R. Mariani, T. Bowen, A. Healy, P. Hinton, E.  Barmakian, J.  Leith, and  J. Vaillancourt Members absent were: J. Burke and P. Stasiukevicius. Also in attendance was Town Administrator J. Johnson, Finance Director M. Thompson, Town Accountant J. Cuneo, and Fire Chief T. Bailey.   
7:00 p.m. – Quorum being present, the meeting was called to order by the Chairman       D. Bruce.  
October 17, 2017 Fall Annual Town Meeting
Article 2 – Supplemental Budgets    
Town Clerk D. Sicard - $18,000 being requested.  This is necessitated  due to new election laws being passed in 2014 allowing for early voting at a centralized location (11 days) beginning October 24 for the Presidential election.  Office is required to be open during regular hours of operation  and also allows for Saturday voting.   This should help with the volume of voters anticipated on November 8 and to handle absentee ballots at a centralized location  (Town Hall) and   not at the regular precincts.  Requested funds will provide seed money for an additional ballot box, additional polling place and poll worker  wages.   She spoke to the present budget being slightly underfunded for November. 
School Committee Chairman N. Gallivan, Superintendent L. Lynch and School Business Director M. Friscia. $60,000 being requested. (Projected deficit of $65,689) It was explained that they usually request additional monies in the Fall, due to the budget set in the Spring for the special education costs fluctuating (4 additional students).  They did receive Chapter 70 funds.       
School Building Needs Update 
School Committee is in the process for setting up a date for a joint meeting of School Committee, Finance Committee, Selectmen and Permanent Building Committee for a presentation from the architect, Carl Franchesci on the status of the school building needs.  
.  
Police Department – Chief Carmichael -  $14,000 is being requested to purchase helmets and vests for every Walpole Police Officer.   This request had originated with the Board of Selectmen who wanted to ensure that the police officers were adequately protected and well equipped.  Department will be looking for quotes for the equipment and there are a number of different options available.  There is a possibility that the department could receive money from the  insurance agency.  They will also look  at the possibility of grants for additional purchases for this equipment.     Request was based on all the recent problems affecting police.  Officers are required to respond to an active shooter and are required to wear vests while on duty.  They are dealing with a lot of mental health issues. Department has 9 marked and 9 unmarked cruisers plus three motorcycles.   

Committee raised questions on using additional money from Free Cash for additional purchases  and whether or not this request  should be part of the Capital Budget.  Town Administrator spoke to the request being part of the Police Budget and not a Capital Budget item.      

Held for information on a possible Grant and the amount of funding request to be decided by what the Police Chief feels is appropriate.   Town Administrator will come back with specific quotes for the equipment.   
Committee members that had any questions on this article to  speak to the Chairman.  

Article 4 - $100,000 for the Debt Budget.  This is due to anticipated costs moving forward on the number of proposed municipal facilities.  Debt Budget  present balance is  $3,835,284.   
Article 6 – Stabilization Fund – Balance of $2,152,809.  Town Administrator would like to put  $100,000  from Free Cash  to this fund, and put in additional funds each year.  2/3 vote from Town Meeting is required to remove funds.   
MOTION MADE by T. Bowen, Seconded by K. Guyette for Article 6 in the amount of $100,000 from Free Cash, Motion Seconded, Motion Passed (13-0-0) (13 voting) 
Article 7 – OPEB  
Current balance in account is just over 2.1 million. - $50,000 is being requested.   This will be put into the OPEB Line Item, Employee Retirement Assessments.  There is presently no mechanism to take money out of this fund by law.  Once the assessment is fully funded, funds can be used to pay for retirement assessments.   
MOTION MADE by T. Bowen, Seconded by P. Hinton for Favorable Action on Article 7, in the amount of $50,000 from Free Cash, Motion Approved (13-0-0) (13 voting) Unanimous   

Article 10 – Hotel/Room Tax  - This will raise the room tax rate from 4% to 6%.  Town presently has two hotels permitted and the  possibility of two additional hotels being requested but these have not been permitted.   This increase will provide for an additional fund source for the Town.   In addition, the revenues from meal tax will be also increased with additional hotels.   6% is the maximum allowed.  The average receipt over a 5 year average at 4%  is $10,472.99, increase to 6% would add an additional $5,236.49.  
Committee members expressed concerns that this still is going after taxpayers and increasing the tax because we can.  Concerns were also  expressed on the impact on the town’s water.  Town Administrator spoke to the permitting process requires that they go through the different  boards.  Of 16 towns in Norfolk County, 3 towns are at 4% and 13 towns are at 6%.   

MOTION MADE  by S. Lawson, Seconded by J. Denneen for Favorable Action on Article 10 to increase the meal tax to 6%.   Motion Approved (8-5-0) (Voting in opposition were  J. Leith, J. Vaillancourt, P. Hinton, K. Guyette and E. Barmakian)  (13 voting)   
Free Cash Certification has been received in the amount of $7,495,511

School Department – Articles 11, 12, and 13
Town Administrator spoke to these articles are receipts received and deposited  in the General Fund from the previous year and then certified and monies are then voted go back to the School Department Budget at the Fall Town Meeting.     

Article 11 – Medicaid Reimbursements

MOTION MADE by J. Denneen, Seconded by S. Lawson to transfer from Free Cash the sum of $420,000 for Medicaid Reimbursements, Motion Approved (13-0-0) (13 voting)

Article 12 – McKinney Vento Act  
MOTION MADE by J. Denneen, Seconded by S. Lawson to transfer form Free Cash, the sum of $24,000 for the McKinney Vento Act, Motion Approved (13-0-0) (13 voting) Unanimous
Article 13 – Student Parking Fees

MOTION MADE by J. Denneen, Seconded by R. Nottebart to transfer from Free Cash, the sum of $36,000 for student parking fees, Motion Approved (13-0-0) (13 voting) Unanimous   
Finance Committee Reorganization
Chairman Bruce explained that the previous vote taken on August 9, 2016 for Vice Chairman was a tie vote between M. Trudell and K. Guyette. (6-6)   He asked for comments from the two nominees.   
K. Guyette spoke to being involved in Town Meeting since 2011 and joined Finance Committee last year.  He is interested in working with the Town and the political process and getting more involved.  He would be the point person for questions and would consider being Chairman at a future time.    

M. Trudell spoke to being a Town Meeting member since 2001, and this is his third year on Finance Committee and has only missed one meeting.  He has a financial background in construction and public accounting.  He would consider being Chairman at a future time.
On a vote of 8 in favor of K. Guyette and 5 for M. Trudell, K. Guyette was elected Vice Chairman.  (13 voting)   

Capital Budget Appointment 
J. Burke has been serving on this committee and is interested in staying on.  T. Bowen expressed an interest also.  He will discuss this  with J. Burke.   

Adjourn:   
MOTION MADE by J. Denneen, Seconded by M. Trudell to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m.  Motion Approved (13-0-0 (13 voting) Unanimous 
Respectfully submitted,   

Clare P. Abril

Clerk
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